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On the Edge
Integrating Spirituality 
into Law Enforcement

By INEz TUCk, Ph.D., M.B.A., M.Div.

T he phrase on the edge 
describes a way of liv-
ing for many people in 

the helping professions who 
have chosen careers that place 
them in the midst of suffering. 
Whether they are nurses, physi-
cians, or other health profes-
sionals who care for patients 
during trauma and major ill-
nesses; pastoral counselors 
or faith representatives who 
minister to people at the end of 
life; social workers, psycholo-
gists, or other mental health 

counselors who console the 
abused or the grief stricken; or 
law enforcement officers who 
provide a wide array of services 
to promote public safety, all 
work in difficult, demanding 
situations that expose them to 
recurring trauma. These profes-
sionals share a common desire 
to serve others and to “do good” 
while in the midst of human 
devastation and suffering.

Being on the edge indicates 
the tipping point where some-
one could potentially move 

from a compassionate defender 
of basic human rights and dig-
nity to a hardened, burned-out, 
and embittered individual. It 
may mean losing the capacity 
to view people as fellow human 
beings and only see the negative 
consequences of their actions or 
the harm they may subsequently 
cause. For those in the helping 
professions, such a perspective 
can potentially create a sense of 
despair that contributes to the 
onset of life-threatening ill-
nesses and depression and may 
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Throughout their 
careers, law 

enforcement officers 
experience chronic 

levels of high stress...
that induce traumatic 

stress responses.

result in homicide, suicide, or 
the need to self-medicate with 
alcohol, other drugs, or work to 
alleviate the stress.

If maintained over time, 
being on the edge can produce 
callous, unfeeling people whose 
lives are out of balance. For this 
reason, topics relative to heal-
ing and restoring the wounded 
spirits of helping profession-
als have become the foci of 
recent research. Responses 
to stress, such as compassion 
fatigue, spiritual distress, and 
post-traumatic stress disorder 
(PTSD), have emerged over 
the past decade as major health 
issues. No longer considered 
questionable diagnoses, these 
conditions have taken on greater 
significance as the mechanisms 
of stress and the resulting effect 
on health have become better 
understood.

THE STRESS RESPONSE
Stress is a definable physi-

ological process that contributes 
to disease and discomfort.1 
Hans Selye proposed that the 
body’s response to stress ge-
netically evolved as a protective 
measure as humans learned to 
live in a threatening environ-
ment.2 Whether caused by or 
resulting in pleasant or unpleas-
ant conditions, stress is the 
body’s response to any demand. 
Although usually associated 
with negative activities, stress 
also includes positive ones. For 
this reason, it is important to 

differentiate the two types of 
stress. Negative stress gener-
ally refers to distress, whereas 
eustress reflects the responses 
to positive events. While both 
create the same physiological 
responses, eustress is thought to 
cause much less damage to the 
body than distress and suggests 
that “it’s how you take it,” or 
the appraisal of the event, that 
determines, ultimately, whether 
a person can adapt successfully 
to change in a positive or nega-
tive way.

Selye’s research indicated 
that patients diagnosed with a 
variety of illnesses manifested 
many similar physical symp-
toms that he attributed to the 
physiological response of the 
body to stress.3 He noted that 
this pattern of symptoms could 
be explained by what he later 
defined as the general adapta-
tion syndrome that consists of 

three stages: the alarm reaction, 
the stage of resistance, and the 
stage of exhaustion.4 While all 
stages exist, most people typi-
cally do not experience the final 
one, the most severe level of 
stress that leads to exhaustion 
and possible death. Humans 
develop patterns of responses to 
stressors that provide a reper-
toire of adaptive behaviors. For 
this reason, they can acclimate 
easily to changes in their en-
vironment, relationships, and 
even emotions. This potential 
to adapt to stressors reveals 
itself when an initially alarm-
ing event becomes familiar and 
tolerable. People can endure 
a stressor for a brief period of 
time without untoward effects; 
however, with prolonged ex-
posure to a situation or stimuli, 
their resistance breaks down 
and exhaustion sets in. Ex-
tending Selye’s work, Fonder 
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“Humans develop 
patterns of responses 

to stressors that 
provide a repertoire 

of adaptive behaviors.

”

proposed that individuals inherit 
a certain amount of adaptation 
energy, a term coined to denote 
the level of vigor necessary for 
coping with stress, determined 
by their genetic background.5 
He stated that people can draw 
upon this thriftily over a long 
but uneventful existence or ex-
haust their supply in the course 
of a stressful, intense lifestyle. 
Law enforcement officers and 
other public servants who work 
in high-stress professions seem 
to require a constant supply of 
adaptation energy and, most 
of the time, can ably replenish 
their levels. However, when 
they cannot, they descend into 
a depleted state of burnout or 
compassion fatigue often with 
an embittered spirit. While 
an interesting theory, the idea 
of adaptive energy has little 
empirical evidence to support 
its existence. However, some in-
dividual variation does seem to 
occur in coping responses and 
human resilience.

THE RELATIONSHIP  
OF STRESS AND COPING

Lazarus and Folkman de-
veloped a theory of individual 
coping that can prove helpful 
for understanding the stress 
response.6 They posited that the 
way people perceive the nature 
and level of threat relates to 
how they shape their response. 
This research indicated that 
the appraisal of the stressful 
event is significant and that two 

general coping strategies exist: 
problem solving and emotion 
focused.

Coping Strategies
People use problem solv-

ing when they can actively do 
something to alleviate stressful 
circumstances. On the other 
hand, they employ emotion-
focused coping strategies to 
regulate the affective conse-
quences of stressful or poten-
tially stressful events. Research 
has indicated that people use 

misconception about the ex-
istence of a preferred style by 
reporting that emotion-focused 
coping somehow relates to the 
onset of depression without 
adequate explanation of the 
cause.8

Later work made a dis-
tinction between active and 
avoidant coping strategies. 
Active ones are either behav-
ioral or psychological responses 
designed to change the nature 
of the stressor itself or how a 
person thinks about it, whereas 
avoidant coping strategies lead 
people into activities, such as 
alcohol use, or mental states, 
such as withdrawal, that keep 
them from directly address-
ing stressful events. Generally 
speaking, active coping strate-
gies, whether behavioral or 
emotional, seem to represent 
preferred ways of dealing with 
stressful events, and avoidant 
ones appear to constitute a psy-
chological risk factor or marker 
leading to poor responses to 
stressful life events.9 Although 
the lack of observable activity 
is similar in both avoidant and 
emotion-focused coping, the 
two strategies have different 
intent, and the latter can resolve 
an unpleasant situation.

Cognitive Appraisal
As an evaluative process, 

appraisal helps individuals 
determine why they find a 
transaction stressful and what 
they should do to manage the 

both approaches to combat most 
stressful incidents.7 The pre-
dominance of one type of strat-
egy over another is determined, 
in part, by personal style (e.g., 
some people cope more actively 
than others) and also by the 
type of stressful event. Western 
society tends to support more 
action-oriented problem solving 
as the preferred coping style, 
generally expecting people to 
do something or take charge of 
a situation. Even some research 
findings have reinforced this 
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Table 1. Indications of Distress

    Category                                         Symptoms

    Physical
Headaches, chest pain, loss of sex drive, diarrhea or constipation, 
muscle tension, nausea or dizziness, weight gain or loss, frequent 
infections

   Cognitive Loss of memory, indecisiveness, inability to concentrate, poor 
judgment, negative thinking, anxious thoughts, constant worrying

   Emotional
Moodiness or depression, agitation, restlessness, short temper, 
feeling on the edge or overwhelmed, loneliness, impatience, 
irritability

   Behavioral
Unhealthy eating habits, addictions, disrupted sleep patterns, 
isolation and withdrawal, teeth grinding or jaw clinching, 
impulsivity, overreaction

situation. In updating Lazarus 
and Folkman’s theory, Park and 
Folkman added the category 
of meaning-focused coping as 
an option, along with religious 
coping.10 Meaning-focused cop-
ing results from positive reap-
praisal. People alter their per-
ceptions of events to make them 
more congruent with their goals 
and beliefs, thereby resolving 
dissonance. Such change either 
renders the stressful experience 
benign or provides opportuni-
ties for growth. In contrast to 
the limiting nature of emotion-
focused coping, subsequent 
research found that positive 
reappraisal and meaning mak-
ing relates to a lower incidence 
of depression.11

THE HOLISTIC 
APPROACH

Strong evidence supports 
the interaction of stress and 
mind-body variables. Over a 
number of years, Herbert Ben-
son and colleagues at the Mind-
Body Institute at Massachusetts 
General Hospital have docu-
mented the impact of religion, 
faith, and meditation on stress. 
These findings have supported 
the contention that practices 
inducing the relaxation response 
can help relieve hypertension, 
infertility, allergies, insomnia, 
headaches, and depression.12 
Studies have shown that mood 
changes and depression of-
ten accompany many of the 
stress-related illnesses, such 

as diabetes, cardiovascular 
or gastrointestinal disorders, 
fibromyalgia, chronic fatigue 
syndrome, or neurological 
disturbances. Other studies have 
shown the relationship between 
stress and inflammatory ail-
ments. People with pulmonary 
disease report a linkage of the 
physical condition with the high 
risk for suicide.13 Wachholtz and 
Pargament reported that stress 
increases cortisol levels, anaero-
bic cellular activity, heart rate, 
and hypertension.14

Unrecognized Diagnoses
Throughout their careers, 

law enforcement officers ex-
perience chronic levels of high 
stress accentuated by periodic 
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Table 2. Description of Spiritual Distress

• Questions the meaning of life, death, and suffering
• Lacks sense of purpose, enthusiasm for life, feelings of joy, inner peace, or love
• Demonstrates discouragement or despair
• Feels a sense of spiritual emptiness
• Shows emotional detachment from self and others
• Experiences alienation from spiritual or religious community
• Exhibits or reports mood changes (frequent crying, depression, apathy, or anger)
• Displays sudden changes in spiritual practices (rejection, neglect, doubt, fanatical 

devotion, or increased interest)
• Questions credibility of religion or spiritual belief system
• Requests assistance for a disturbance in spiritual or religious beliefs

critical incidents that induce 
traumatic stress responses. If 
not appropriately managed, 
this stress can cause symptoms 
of PTSD; reactive personality 
change and substance abuse; 
physical illness and other co-
morbid conditions; and second-
ary life problems, including di-
vorce, to develop.15 In addition, 
depression may be the result of 
the losses or threats engendered 
from working in situations of 
trauma.16 Tables 1 and 2 list the 
documented cognitive, emo-
tional, physical, spiritual, and 
behavioral changes that repre-
sent the effects of prolonged 
stress. Law enforcement data 
have suggested that officers 
experience a high rate of homi-
cides, suicides, and burnout as 

the consequences of these stress 
responses.

While physical illnesses 
usually are diagnosed and 
treated, it remains unclear 
whether PTSD is diagnosed in 
members of the law enforce-
ment profession. PTSD, clas-
sified as an anxiety disorder 
highly prevalent in the United 
States,17 may be a result of the 
stress experienced but ignored 
by officers because of the po-
tential negative impact on their 
careers. Besides the immediate 
negative effects of PTSD on the 
functioning of sworn personnel, 
other changes have long-term 
consequences of equal impor-
tance. In addition, the author 
suggests that the diagnosis 
of spiritual distress usually is 

not made in law enforcement 
officers. A diagnosis from the 
standardized diagnostic classi-
fication developed by the North 
America Nursing Diagnoses 
Association, spiritual distress is 
expressed as anger toward God 
or questioning the meaning of a 
person’s suffering.18 Defined as 
“the impaired ability to experi-
ence and integrate meaning and 
purpose in life through a per-
son’s connectedness with self, 
others, art, music, literature, 
nature, or a power greater than 
oneself,”19 spiritual distress is 
the state in which a person or 
group experiences a disturbance 
in the belief or value system 
that usually provides strength, 
hope, and meaning to life. Both 
PTSD and spiritual distress may 
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“People use problem 
solving when they 

can actively do 
something to 

alleviate stressful 
circumstances.

”

be unrecognized diagnoses in 
law enforcement officers that 
require follow-up care.

Expanded Interventions
A body of psychosocial 

and physiological research has 
suggested that biobehavioral 
strategies, such as relaxation 
therapy, for stress management 
in chronic illnesses can mitigate 
psychological distress, improve 
coping skills, and enhance 
immune functions through 
neuroendocrine-immune system 
modulation. However, the posi-
tive effects of these interven-
tions do not extend over time. 
Thus, it seems that mental or 
social changes are not sufficient 
for lasting effects.

These findings suggest that 
a two-dimensional model of 
mind-body interaction proves 
too limiting and that the integra-
tion of mind, body, and spirit 
into a holistic paradigm offers 
a better approach to under-
standing the effects of stress. 
The addition of spirituality to 
the holistic model supports 
emotion- and religion-focused 
coping and meaning making as 
ways of dealing with stress. The 
emphasis on internal processes 
required in emotion- and mean-
ing-focused coping coincides 
with an understanding of the 
internal nature of spirituality. 
Also, as people age, they in-
tegrate the positive aspects of 
cognitive problem solving and 

emotional coping more skill-
fully. Their ability to cope better 
is consistent with their moral 
growth and spiritual develop-
ment.20 Religious coping and 
meaning making are strate-
gies that lead to the potential 
positive outcomes of spiritual 
growth and healing, represent-
ing the core of human existence.

is narrowed to organized faith 
systems, exclusive, and a medi-
ated experience of the sacred, 
while spirituality is the direct 
experiencing of the sacred.23

Defining Terms
Three definitions of spiri-

tuality can offer evidence of 
the rationale for including it in 
a holistic paradigm of health. 
First, spirituality is the essence 
of an individual and expressed 
in the outward manifesta-
tion of thoughts, feelings, and 
behaviors that allows mean-
ing making, peace, hope, and 
connectedness with self, others, 
nature, and God or a higher 
power.24 A second definition 
comes from the content analysis 
of the meaning of spiritual-
ity expressed by a group of 27 
healthy adults who included 
faith in God as part of their 
working interpretation. “Spiri-
tuality is a strongly held belief 
and a personal relationship with 
God that is integral to the life 
of an individual. There exists a 
connection with nature, others, 
and a higher power. Spiritual-
ity evolves a process that can 
be described as a journey, a 
guide, or a struggle.”25 The final 
definition includes spiritual 
approaches, health outcomes, 
and the potential for growth 
possible when embracing 
spirituality. “Spirituality is the 
coexisting and transitional state 
of ‘being’ and ‘becoming’ in 

THE UNION OF  
SPIRITUALITY 
AND HEALTH

People often experience 
spirituality during the highs and 
lows of life, while on the moun-
taintops and in the valleys.21 
Smucker stated, “Spirituality is 
an integrative energy that en-
hances well-being that involves 
all aspects of the mind, body, 
and spirit.”22 Some see spiritual-
ity as different from religion, 
and it is generally accepted that 
spirituality is more expansive. 
Malinski reported that spiritual-
ity is inclusive, whereas religion 
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“If maintained over time, 
being on the edge 

can produce callous, 
unfeeling people 

whose lives 
are out of balance.

”

relation to the emergent nature 
of interiority and connectivity. 
It is through efforts, such as 
self-reflection, meditation, and 
contemplation, that energy or 
life force is directed or trans-
formed into manifestations of 
hope, peace, love, belonging-
ness, generosity, and the inner 
strength necessary for physical, 
spiritual, and mental well-being. 
It creates meaning and purpose 
in the reality of one’s existence, 
as well as expands potentialities 
and possibilities.”26

Studying Effects
In persons diagnosed with 

major illnesses, spirituality has 
contributed to positive well-
ness outcomes. Coleman and 
Holzemer reported that finding 
purpose and meaning was 
related to psychological well-
being in clients living with HIV 
disease.27 Fryback and Reinert 
stated that spirituality contrib-
uted to feelings of health and 
well-being and bridged hope-
lessness and meaningfulness.28 
Narayanasamy noted that when 
undergoing stress, people who 
had spiritual experiences be-
came calmer and more tolerant; 
found more meaning in their 
lives; and were more concerned 
with issues of social justice, 
less materialistic, less status 
conscious, and less likely to be 
racially prejudiced.29 Studies 
that included healthy partici-
pants also demonstrated similar 
results.30

CONCLUSION
Over the past decade, 

spirituality has become a vi-
able area of inquiry with 
well-designed qualitative and 
quantitative studies conducted 
by researchers from a variety 
of professional disciplines. 
They have examined spirituality 
directly or indirectly in col-
lege students,31 healthy adults,32 
caregivers of persons diagnosed 
with schizophrenia,33 parents 
of children diagnosed with 
cancer,34 and family members of 

forgiveness, and physical health 
(e.g., reduction in hypertension, 
cardiac reactivity, and enhanced 
immune responses). By a logi-
cal extension of the current 
evidence, spirituality has impli-
cations for the health of those in 
the law enforcement profession.

The significance of spiri-
tuality for wellness and health 
cannot be dismissed or under-
stated. Spirituality constitutes a 
critical component of the whole 
person that can and should be 
integrated into that individual’s 
call to a vocation. After all, it is 
the “spirit [that] synthesizes the 
total personality and provides 
the sense of emerging direction 
and order.”38   
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